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Curriculum and Assessment (Wales) Bill, 
Stage 3 Plenary consideration of amendments 
 

Summary 
The National Secular Society has been actively engaged in 
discussions regarding the new curriculum. 
 
Our main area of concern is reform of religious education 
(RE/RVE) and relationships and sexuality education (RSE). 
Both areas where religious privilege has impinged on the 
rights of Welsh pupils and families. 
 
With regard to Religion, Values and Ethics (RVE), we 
welcome the move towards making the subject more 
pluralistic and critical. However, we are concerned that: 
 
(1) many pupils may in practice still be denied access to a 
pluralistic, non-denominational syllabus,  
(2) there are insufficient safeguards to legally justify ending 
the right to withdraw,  
(3) the outdated SACRE system is retained, and  
(4) some pupils may miss out on key content if it is not 
specified as required. 
 
With regard to Relationships and Sexuality Education (RSE), 
the National Secular Society has strongly supported the 
Welsh government’s intention to make RSE statutory and 
embedded in a rights-based approach. Where the content 
reaches the necessary standards, we support ending the 
right to withdraw. However, we are concerned that: 
 
(1) faith schools’ continuing ability to teach the subject 
from their own perspective means that many pupils will 
continue to be exposed to incomplete, misleading, or 
prejudicial teachings,  
(2) the subject is vulnerable to misinformation campaigns, 
and  
(3) some pupils may miss out on key content if it is not 
specified as required. 
 

Calls for further religious exemptions 
We are pleased that CYP Committee members have largely 
stood firm on children’s rights by not recommending further 
religious exemptions or loopholes in the bill, as were lobbied 
for by a minority of religious groups. 
 
Acquiescence to the Catholic Education Service’s objections 
to providing an agreed pluralistic RVE option alongside their 
denominational syllabus would fundamentally undermine 

the ambition to ensure every child has access to a broad and 
balanced curriculum. 
 
We regret that some faith groups also objected to greater 
inclusion of non-religious beliefs and other philosophical 
convictions held by the majority of Welsh citizens. 
 
Some religious groups have also objected to LGBT+ content 
being covered in an equally developmentally appropriate 
way, arguing that LGBT content was either not appropriate 
to the background or ages of all pupils. 
 
Continuing lobbying and potential misinformation on these 
issues is to be expected as the bill enters its next stages. 
 

Recommendations 
A relatively small number of amendments at this stage 
could address these problems and strengthen the 
legislation. 
 
SACREs: The system of SACREs and ASCs is educationally 
inappropriate. A national agreed syllabus developed by 
educational experts with regard to statutory guidance is 
necessary to liberate the subject from special interest 
groups. The education minister’s latest amendments 
intended to provide greater clarity over the appointment of 
nonreligious representatives, may make SACREs more 
equitable but won’t fix these fundamental problems. 
 
Agreed syllabi: We regret the stage two amendment moved 
by the minister to require faith schools’ non-denominational 
RVE option to be designed “with regard to” the locally 
agreed syllabus, rather than the stricter standard of “in 
accordance with”. This undermines confidence that pupils 
will have a truly pluralistic and non-denominational option. 
This change was intended to address an inconsistency in 
how faith schools relate to the locally agreed syllabus. 
However, the underlying problem is still the misguided 
concession of allowing faith schools to retain a default 
denominational RVE syllabus. 
 
The better solution remains requiring all schools to relate to 
the agreed syllabus in the same way, by teaching it as 
default. We urge you to help preserve consistency by 
ensuring all schools teach in accordance with the agreed 
syllabus (which should be nationally determined). If faith 
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schools wish to offer voluntary additional denominational 
content to the RVE curriculum, they can do so.  
 
Accountability: Parents often tell us that the form and 
content of RE is driven by the ethos of the school and the 
personal preferences of RE leaders. Particularly in faith 
schools, there is often a culture of promoting positive and 
marginalising critical views of religion. 
 
A committee stage amendment to ensure all schools have a 
proper complaints procedure to address any concerns about 
RVE, was not accepted. We support a similar amendment at 
this stage. We would also support amendments to ensure 
that Estyn inspect RVE in all schools to the same standard, 
ending alternative inspections by the religious body. 
 
Right to withdraw: Without sufficient safeguards, we 
remain concerned that replacing the right to withdraw, 
particularly in faith schools, may undermine parents and 
pupils’ rights, and give rise to legal challenges. Amendments, 
including removing SACREs, stronger mechanisms to embed 
pluralist and critical approaches, or phasing out the right to 
withdraw, could address this concern. 
 
Children’s rights: Two key recommendations from the 
committee’s report have yet to be sufficiently properly 
addressed: Recommendations 27 and 28. 
 
Recommendation 27: “That the Welsh Government clarify, 
during the Stage 1 debate, why the Bill does not include a 
right for learners of sufficient maturity to choose the RVE 
provision...”  
 
Given developing case law surrounding Gillick competence 
and children’s UNCRC rights, we find it incongruous and 
inconsistent that this has not been addressed. Extending the 
right to sufficiently mature pupils to make the decision if 
there is a choice between syllabi options could be 
accomplished with a simple amendment. 
 
Recommendation 28: “That the Welsh Government further 
explore, in consultation with the Children’s Commissioner for 
Wales, the options available to maximise the opportunities 
to further realise the rights of children in relation to the Bill’s 
provision for the mandatory element of RVE...”  
 
We share the Children’s Commissioner’s concerns, raised 
with the committee, that in practice many pupils may be 
denied access to a genuinely pluralistic RVE syllabus based 
on the type of school they attend, impacting their rights and 
discriminating on the grounds of religion or belief. 
 
Faith schools in Wales vary widely in terms of how ‘robustly’ 
they promote their religious ethos. There is a risk some 
schools will pressure parents to ‘choose’ the denominational 
RVE ‘option’. The agreed pluralistic RVE option may as a 

result be under resourced and stigmatised. This could be 
addressed by an amendment requiring schools offering the 
two options to make all pupils and families aware of their 
rights and set out how each RVE option will be delivered. 
 
Collective worship: Despite raising the issue in their report, 
we regret that the committee did not recommended 
changes to the anachronistic requirement on schools to hold 
a daily act of (usually Christian) collective worship. 
 
As Professor Alison Mawhinney, Professor of Human Rights 
Law at Bangor University, told the committee: “Retaining a 
duty of collective worship on non-religious state schools 
leads to legitimate concerns around the depth of 
authenticity that is attached by the Government to its stated 
key enabling objectives... Certainly, very many pupils and 
parents will find it hard to reconcile this aspiration of 
inclusive schools with a continued duty on non-religious 
schools to hold daily acts of worship.” 
 
We urge members to raise the issue of the collective worship 
requirement and ensure that the curriculum bill conveys a 
duty on all aspects of the school day including assemblies to 
be inclusive of pupils of all backgrounds. 
 
Rights based RSE: We welcome that the committee 
recognised the concerns we raised regarding misinformation 
and called on the government to “as a matter of urgency, 
launch a myth-busting campaign about the RSE that will be 
delivered...”  
 
The introduction of statutory RSE in England and Scotland 
has led to high profile campaigns coordinated largely by 
conservative religious opponents, with a particular focus on 
anti-LGBT rhetoric and encouraging parents to withdraw. 
Thankfully there have not been similar disruptions in Wales. 
However, the government should remain alive to this 
possibility, and be prepared to bring out additional guidance 
if necessary. It is important to robustly address 
misinformation and ensure that any such campaigns do not 
undermine the welfare of pupils or teachers. 
 
Anti-RSE campaigns are emboldened by the requirement for 
faith schools to teach the subject in accordance with their 
ethos. We have presented significant evidence of how this 
can lead to discriminatory, inaccurate, and often shame-
based teaching in faith schools. We would like to see 
amendments ensuring RSE in all schools is rights based, non-
judgmental, non-discriminatory, and comprehensive. 
 

More information 
We urge you to use the opportunity of the plenary debate 
on Tuesday 2 March to raise these important issues. For 
more information, an expanded briefing and copies of 
evidence submitted, please visit secularism.org.uk/rve-
wales or contact alastair.lichten@secularism.org.uk 
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